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P R 0 C E E D I N G S

10:06 A.M.

CHAIRMAN BOLLWERK: Good morning,

everyone. We're here this-morning to hold a telephone

prehearing conference in the Vogtle early site permit

proceeding.

We called this conference to discuss some

recent developments relating to schedule provided by

a letter that we received from the NRC staff on June

17th.

This is Judge Paul Bollwerk. I'm the

Chairman of the Licensing Board. With me here in

Washington, D.C. is Emily Krauss, one of our law

clerks. joining us remotely is Judge Nicholas

Trikouros and Judge James Jackson.

At this point, let me have the other

parties identify themselves for the record.

For the Applicant, Southern Nuclear

Operating Company?

MR. BLANTON: Your Honor, this is Stan

Blanton with Balch & Bingham.

MR. PIERCE: Charles Pierce of Southern

Nuclear.

CHAIRMAN BOLLWERK: Okay, anyone else for

Southern? That seems to be it. All right, then let's
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1 do the NRC staff, please?

2 MR. MOULDING: Yes, Your Honor, this is

3 Patrick Moulding with the NRC staff in the Office of

4 the General Counsel. With me is Robert Weisman, also

5 of the General Counsel's. Office and Mark Notich, the

6 Environmental Project Manager with the Office of New

7 Reactors.

8 CHAIRMAN BOLLWERK: All right, and then

9 anyone for the Joint Intervenors, please?

10 MR. SANDERS: Yes, this is Larry Sanders

11 with the Turner Environmental Law Clinic.

12 CHAIRMAN BOLLWERK: All right, thank you,

13 sir.

14 All right, as I indicated we're here this

15 morning to talk about scheduling and recent

16 developments relating to the issuance of the final

17 safety evaluation report, the FSER. The development

18 that I've made reference was the fact that the --

19 although there was a schedule given on one point that

20 indicated the FSER would be issued approximately early

21 August, I believe it was the 5th or the 6th of this

22 year, that date has now been moved back to February 5,

23 2009. And that does have implications for the

24 schedule both with respect to the contested National

25 Environmental Policy Act, NEPA issues that have been
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! admitted for hearing, as well as the-mandatory hearing

2 on uncontested issues.

3 We also received, following a staff

4 letter, a letter from Mr. Blanton making several

5 proposals or suggestions about scheduling andI wanted

6 to go through those as well as we talk about the

7 possibilities here.

8 Let's deal with the contested issues first

9 or the contested hearing first, although recognizing

10 that that does have -- the schedule set for that does

11 have an impact, potentially, on the hearing that would

12 be held for the mandatory -- on the mandatory side for

13 the uncontested issues.

14 In looking at the schedule and the

15 possibilities and again, there are multiple things

16 that could happen here and I should mention also that

17 the staff still anticipates and Mr. Moulding, please

18 let me know if I'm incorrect in this that the final

19 environmental impact statement, FEIS, will be issued,

20 I believe it's the 22nd of August of this year?

21 MR. MOULDING: This is Patrick Moulding

22 for the staff. Yes, Your Honor, that is still

23 correct.

24 CHAIRMAN BOLLWERK: All right, from that

25 date certain things flow. We put out several
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1 schedules before and I think you're fairly familiar

2 with them, but basically the first thing that would

3 happen is the -- potentially the Joint' Intervenors

4 will have an opportunity to file any new or amended

5 contentions relative to that FEIS.

6 From that then certain things are also

.7 possible. And there are multiple paths we can go

8 down, depending on what happens. If a new contention

9 were - -if there were not new contentions filed, then

10 in theory unless Mr. Blanton tends to seek summary

11 disposition again, that's something you want to do,

12 sir., if there are no new contentions filed?

13 MR. BLANTON: Your Honor, this is Stan

14 Blanton. If there are no new contentions, obviously

15 we would like to look at the FEIS before we make any

16 sort of binding commitment, but my inclination at this

17 point would be not to seek summary disposition and

18 just go to hearing on the two admitted contentions.

19 CHAIRMAN BOLLWERK: All right. Anything

20 the staff would like to say in that regard or the

21 Joint Intervenors? Let's hear from the staff first.

22 MR. MOULDING: This is Patrick Moulding.

23 No, we have nothing to add to that.

24 CHAIRMAN BOLLWERK: All right. Anything

25 from the Joint Intervenors?
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1 MR. SANDERS: No, we have nothing to add

2 either.

3 CHAIRMAN BOLLWERK: All right. If that

4 were to occur, looking at the schedule it generally

5 takes about by the time we have the prefiled testimony

6 that's submitted, we offer an opportunity to file in

7 limine motions as well as the rebuttal testimony,

8 cross examination questions. It generally takes about

9 90 days before we can actually go to an evidentiary

10 hearing which would put us in approximately the middle

11 of December, in fact, probably around the week of the

12 15th of December. Is there a problem anyone has with

13 that week that they know of at this point?

14 It's something to think about in any

15 event.

16 MR. SANDERS: I probably have a problem

17 with that. Again, it's sort of -- I'm on an academic

18 schedule and my students are all gone by then. On the

19 other hand, I don't want my particular situation to be

20 the cause of delay, so I just want to throw that out

21 to you, but I would understand if you cannot

22 accommodate my schedule because of that.

23 CHAIRMAN BOLLWERK: Let me ask another

24 question or a related question. Back in April of 2007

25 we asked you all about how many days you thought
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1 relative to the two contentions that it would take for

2 hearing and the response we got back then and again,

3 there's been some water under the bridge since then,

4 at least in terms of the summary disposition motion.

5 You had a chance to look at each others' cases a

6 little more carefully.

7 We were getting an estimate of about one

8 to two days per contention. Does anyone have a

9 different feeling at this point? I'll start with the

10 Applicant first.

11 MR. BLANTON: Stan Blanton for the

12 Applicant. Your Honor, no, I think the same period of

13 time will be adequate.

14 CHAIRMAN BOLLWERK: So that will be a

15 total of between two and four days, depending on how

16 things played out?

17 MR. BLANTON: Yes, sir. I would be

18 stunned if it took four days to try two contentions.

19 CHAIRMAN BOLLWERK: Probably closer to

20 three, two to three?

21 MR. BLANTON: Two to three, I would think

22 on the outside.

23 CHAIRMAN BOLLWERK: All right, would the

24 staff like to say anything about that?

25 MR. MOULDING: This is Patrick Moulding.
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I No, Your Honor, that estimate still seems appropriate.

2 CHAIRMAN BOLLWERK: All right, and then

3 Joint Intervenors?

4 MR. SANDERS: I agree as well, two to

5 three days sounds right.

6 CHAIRMAN BOLLWERK: All right. Well,

7 again, having mentioned that the -- one of the

8 possibilities is obviously if there are no new

9 contentions that are filed and we can go to hearing on

10 the basis of what we currently have admitted. Another

11 possibility is that a new contention or an amended

12 contention is filed based on the FEIS. At that point

13 and the schedule as indicated before, there's the

14 possibility of the filing of responses and probably

15 about -- will take a little more than a month to

16 dispose of that in terms of the whole process with the

17 filings and the ruling.

18 So we're looking probably at the beginning

19 of February, even if a new contention were filed and

20 it were not admitted or not amended in some way. So

21 that would be another possibility. The third

22 possibility is the contention is actually admitted or

23 amended. That creates a different schedule, again

24 depending on whether the Applicant wants to seek

25 summary disposition. That puts us somewhere into
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1 March in terms of a hearing.

2 And again, these are all possibilities.

3 I'm just trying to make you aware of them. So those

4 are the possibilities on the contested side in terms

5 of what we've admitted with NEPA contentions.

6 There's also the possibility, looking at

7 the safety side or the FSER side that when the next

8 safety-related document comes out -- and that's

9 something I want to ask Mr. Moulding about, I guess.

10 Could you describe what the Applicant

11 called the advanced FSER with no open items?

12 MR. MOULDING: This is Patrick Moulding.

13 Yes, Your Honor. The advanced FSER with no open items

14 is the version of the document that attempts to

15 address all open items that were identified in the

16 earlier SER that was issued and that is the version

17 that is sent to the ACRS for its substantive review.

18 As you indicated in your order, we are anticipating

19 that that is to be sent to the ACRS in the middle of

20 November of this year.

21 CHAIRMAN BOLLWERK: You don't have a date,

22 but you're saying mid-November?

23 MR. MOULDING: I believe it's targeted for

24 November 13th.

25 CHAIRMAN BOLLWERK: November 13th, okay.
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Because I looked yesterday on the website and I didn't

see a day like that, that's why I was wondering if you

had reached a date on that. So it's the 13th of-

November?

MR., MOULDING: I believe -.that's the

current target, yes, sir.

MR. BLANTON: Your Honor, this is Stan

Blanton, could I speak to that for a second just to

make sure I understand what the situation is?

CHAIRMAN BOLLWERK: Certainly.

MR. BLANTON: In the other ESP cases, the

schedule called for and I believe staff did issue what

at that time was denominated as a final SER and then

subsequent to the ACRS meeting they issued an SER, a

final SER as a new reg which I guess was really the

final SER that addressed all the ACRS comments.

It's my understanding from Mr. Moulding's

letter from the 17th that the final SER that staff is

proposing to issue on *February 9th is the latter

document, the final SER as new reg. Is that right?

Do we understand that correctly?

CHAIRMAN BOLLWERK: -Mr. Moulding?

MR. MOULDING: This is Patrick Moulding.

I'm not sure I understand the question.

CHAIRM4AN BOLLWERK: Well, I think what Mr.
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I Blanton is trying to clarify is that the document that

2 you previously described to me as being issued on

3 November 13th is different than the SER, the final SER

4 that you mentioned in your letter being issued on

5 February 9th and that it is the new reg, the final

6 document would incorporate everything including any

7 ACRS comments.

8 MR. MOULDING: Yes, Your Honor, that is

9 correct. The version of the SER that is provided to

10 the ACRS is not the final SER that would be issued in

11 February.

12 MR. BLANTON: And this is Stan Blanton

13 again. The reason I asked the question is if you look

14 at the other schedules and the other ESP cases, the

15 decision, the Board decisions in those cases lag the

16 SER, the final SER issued as new reg by somewhere

17 between six and nine months as opposed to 11 months to

18 a year.

19 So the situation may not be as dire as it

20 appears if the document that's going to be issued in

21 February is the SER as new reg that we can go to

22 hearing fairly quickly on as the other ESP Applicants

23 have done, i.e., somewhere between five and seven

24 months it appears.

25 CHAIRMAN BOLLWERK: All right. Anything
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1 else you want to say with regard to that, Mr.

2 Moulding?

3 MR. MOULDING: NO, I don't believe so,

4 Your Honor.

5 . CHAIRMAN BOLLWERK: Okay, well, again that

6 -- this is Judge Bollwerk. That has certainly been my

7 understanding that the new reg -- I'm sorry, the

8 document that staff is referring to being issued on

9 February 9th was the final FSER, there would be

10 nothing else that would precede that absent something

11 -- a development that would require an amendment to

12 it. But that was their final document as far as they

13 were concerned and would be, arguably, a trigger, at

14 least one potential trigger for the mandatory hearing

15 because then we would have the staff's final position

16 on all the safety issues.

17 Now Mr. Blanton, you had mentioned the

18 possibility of using this advanced FSER as a trigger

19 in some way for the mandatory hearing?

20 MR. BLANTON: Yes, sir. And that's

21 because we -- whether rightly or wrongly, this -- we

22 interpret this as a slight change to the staff's

23 procedure versus other ESP cases where they've issued

24 a document entitled final SER and then the ACRS had

25 their meeting and then document final SER published
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1 its new reg was issued, but the 11 months or so

2 between SER and the initial decision keyed off of that

3 first document, the final SER as it was submitted to

4 the ACRS. So we interpreted that to be roughly

5 equivalent to what the staff is issuing as an advanced

6 SER without open items in this case.

7 And so what our proposal was was to at

8 least start whatever prehearing procedures we can

9 start based on that issuance and to the extent it

10 takes 11 months to get from SER to hearing in the

11 Board's schedule in this case, have that 11 months

12 start with the issuance of the advanced SER without

13 open items to the ACRS. The final SER as new reg is

14 going to be published three or four months into that

15 process and then the hearing can take place, the

16 hearing can take place some time late summer of '09

17 and we can get our initial decision in time to do our

18 LWA work which is really what this is all about.

19 We need to be able to start our LWA work

20 by November of '09 in order to meet our schedule where

21 it starts to have serious consequences for the whole

22 project.

23 But as I look at -- I'm sorry for this

24 long explanation -- but as I compare the schedule we

25 have that the Board has issued in this proceeding,
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1 schedules in Clinton, Graham Gulf, and North Anna, it

2 appears to me that where the Board has keyed the

3 hearing dates off.of the issuance of the. quote final

4 SER in the schedule in this case, those really equate,

5 to the issuance of the FSER to the ACRS in these other

6 cases and the time period for getting to hearing and

7 initial decision from the FSER issued as new reg is

8 much shorter. It's not 11 months. It's more like 7.

9 Does that make sense?

10 CHAIRMAN BOLLWERK: I think I understand

11 what you're -- this is Judge Bollwerk. Yes, I think

12 I understand what you were referring to. Looking at

13 our schedules we've been -- basically, once the FSER

14 issues and assuming there are no contested issues that

15 are either f~iled or admitted relative to the FSER,

16 then within several months at least we were generally

17 going to hearing on it. That's right. Perhaps five

18 or six, I guess. I'd have to go back and look at the

19 exact schedules. I think that's approximately

20 correct.

21 In part, all of this scheduling depends on

22 things that flow from these documents and the filing

23 of contentions and the admission of contentions. So

24 in one sense, we can set schedules and we will

25 certainly continue to do that, but part of it is
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1 contingent on simply how best to transpire and there's

2 some things that are going to happen or they're not

3 going to happen. We're just going to have to wait and

4 see what occurs.

5 One thing that the Board had talked about

6 and this is on the mandatory side is the possibility

7 if we did go to hearing on the environmental contested

8 issues separately from any NEPA issues, that we might

9 bifurcate the mandatory hearing and go and hold a

10 hearing on the NEPA side first. Any thoughts from the

11 staff or the Applicant relative to that in terms of

12 the mandatory hearing?

13 MR. BLANTON: From the Applicant, we think

14 that makes sense as well, and if we wanted to have --

15 if the Board's information was to hold the mandatory

16 and contested hearing on all the environmental issues

17 at one time based on the issuances of the FEIS, that

18 makes a lot of sense to us.

19 MR. MOULDING: This is Patrick Moulding

20 for the staff. Yes, we agree. We have no objection

21 to doing both the contested and uncontested hearing

22 issues on the environmental side at the same time.

23 CHAIRMAN BOLLWERK: All right, then that

24 puts a substantial burden on the parties but also on

25 the Board because then we're dealing with both of
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1 those together, probably looking at -- could be as

2 much as a week's time in terms of the contested for

3 two or three days and then the mandatory hearing a

4 couple of days. Probably in the same week, so any

5 comments from Southern?

6 MR. BLANTON: We agree that will be a long

7 week.

8 CHAIRMAN BOLLWERK: All right, the staff?

9 MR. MOULDING: Yes, Your Honor, we

10 understand that. WE're prepared to support that if

11 that is the approach that the Board would like to

12 take.

13 CHAIRMAN BOLLWERK: All right. Let me ask

14 one other question or inquiry in terms of the

15 mandatory side. There's been, I think in Louisiana

16 Energy Service which again was a original facility,

17 not a power reactor, the Board used prefiled testimony

18 from the staff and the Applicant to develop the record

19 in that particular proceeding in terms of the

20 evidentiary hearing. I believe in Grand Gulf and

21 perhaps in some of the other cases, the Board has used

22 a different method which is basically not having

23 anything prefiled or not much prefiled, but allowing

24 the parties to make presentations on particular

25 subject matter areas.
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1 Does either of the stdff or Southern have

2 any comments on that sort of approach? Southern

3 first.

4 MR. BLANTON: Your Honor, I really hadn't

5 thought about it. I had assumed that under subpart L

6 we would be filing prefiled written testimony and that

7 cross examination would be conducted by the Board. I

8 don't know if I answered your question.

9 CHAIRMAN BOLLWERK: Well, yes. The

10 mandatory hearing I think we may have somewhat more

11 flexibility in terms of the way we approach it. So

12 again, I'm only talking about this on the mandatory

13 side, rather than using prefiled testimony, using

14 presentation format from the parties at the time the

15 evidentiary hearing is convened.

16 Anything the staff wants to say?

17 MR. MOULDING: This is Patrick Moulding

18 for the staff. I know that in some of the other early

19 site permit cases one approach that was taken was that

20 the Board asked in advance after reviewing the staff's

21 review documents, the Board identified written

22 questions that it asked of the staff and some to the

23 Applicant, but primarily to the staff and based on the

24 staff's responses to those initial written questions,

25 the Board determined whether any specific issues
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1 remained that needed to be discussed in the actual, in

2 the hearing format so that those written questions

3 were used to know the issues that would need to be

4 discussed with the live witnesses at the hearing. And

5 I believe that was generally an effective approach.

6 CHAIRMAN BOLLWERK: Anything Southern

7 would want to say on this point having heard that

8 explanation?

9 MR. BLANTON: You know, Judge, I'm no

10 trial lawyer. I'm glad to have my witnesses come in

11 and do their direct testimony live or in writing

12 whichever way the Board pleases.

13 CHAIRMAN BOLLWERK: All right.

14 MR. MOULDING: If I could add, this is

15 Patrick Moulding. If I could briefly add to that. I

16 believe one of the most recent approaches with respect

17 to those written questions was that the staff at least

18 submitted its responses to those written questions

19 under oath so that the Board could treat those as

20 being used in the record and would be able to rely on

21 those in its decision.

22 CHAIRMAN BOLLWERK: All right. Judge

23 Trikouros, is there anything you want to say about

24 this at this point? I believe you are on the Grand

25 Gulf Board?
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I JUDGE TRIKOUROS: The only thing I will

2 say is to confirm Mr. Moulding's recollection that, in

3 fact, all the witnesses that provided presentations to

4 the Board were under oath and we did use that

5 information for the ruling..

6 CHAIRMAN BOLLWERK: All right. One thing

7 I should mention is while we are looking seriously at

8 the possibility in terms of the contested hearing on

9 NEPA issues which at this point are what we have in

10 front of us, as well as the mandatory hearing of

11 holding those proceedings, one or both, in the area of

12 the facility perhaps back in Waynesboro again so just

13 to let you know that the possibility is that we will

14 be doing those -- at least one of them, perhaps both

15 of them perhaps down in the Waynesboro, Augusta area.

16 And also that we will certainly be doing at least one

17 more set of limited appearances in the Waynesboro

18 area, just as an information matter.

19 JUDGE TRIKOUROS: This is Judge Trikouros.

20 I'm not sure that I understand where we ended up in

21 terms of the schedule. Is there a period in mid-

22 December that has been excluded or is that still all

23 open?

24 CHAIRMAN BOLLWERK: Well, as I understood

25 the Joint Intervenors, the preference would not to do
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1 it in mid-December, the week of the 15th, but I also

2 heard that if that was when we thought it was best to

3 schedule it, that he would try to accommodate that,

4 but I'm putting words in his mouth. Maybe we'll let

5 -• him say what he needs to say.

6 MR. SANDERS: Well, you've got it exactly

7 right.. As I said, I don't want my academic schedule

8 and my students not being around or they're taking

9 exams to be any kind of hindrance to getting this

10 done. I know the parties don't have to wait on my

11 students.

12 CHAIRMAN BOLLWERK: Did you contemplate

13 that some of your students would be attending or is

14 this a problem with exams or what is the --

15 MR. SANDERS: Well, you know, they're

16 going to be working on at least preparing for the

17 hearing although generally I see a lot of this stuff

18 happens in advance, and then attending the hearing,

19 yes, but again, if I had my way I would push it to

20 early '09, early January, but as I said, I can

21 definitely manage if the Board feels that mid-December

22 is better.

23 JUDGE TRIKOUROS: How do the other parties

24 feel? This is Judge Trikouros. How do the- other

25 parties feel with respect to potentially a two-week
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1 delay associated with something like that --

2 CHAIRMAN BOLLWERK: In other words, we're

3 looking, let me just give you folks a date, so we're

4 not dealing in the abstract here. We're probably

5 looking at the week of the fifth of January of 2009 or

6 thereabouts.

7 MR. BLANTON: Applicant doesn't have an

8 objection to that. This is Stan Blanton.

9 MR. MOULDING: This is Patrick Moulding

10 for the staff. I think the staff would be prepared to

11 support either of those time periods.

12 CHAIRMAN BOLLWERK: Would that take care

13 of your problem?

14 MR. SANDERS: Absolutely.

15 CHAIRMAN BOLLWERK: I'm not trying to make

16 this into an academic exercise. On the other hand, I

17 understand that it would be useful to allow your

18 students the opportunity to attend if they wanted to.

19 MR. SANDERS: That's all I'm saying. And

20 I thank you all for being willing to accommodate us.

21 CHAIRMAN BOLLWERK: I would say also I

22 appreciate Southern's willingness to do that. I think

23 it's a good thing for the students to be able to see

24 this and allowing it, if we do schedule that and go

25 ahead and go forward in early January, rather than in
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1 December.

2 All right? I think f rom the Board's

3 perspective I have basically the information I need to

4 put together a schedule here in terms of -- similar to

5 the ones that we've issued before. It may frankly get

6 a little more complicated because we now have various

7 tasks forwarded -- or different things that can occur

8 that affects the dates, obviously. I will try to make

9 it as understandable as possible and again, we'll

10 invite party comments on a relatively short-term

11 basis. If you see any problems in terms of schedule

12 or you think I've missed something or misconstrued

13 something that we've talked about here in terms of

14 timing.

15 I would -- we will take into account about

16 what you said about the advanced SER and the

17 possibility of using that as a trigger point of some

18 kind, although I have to say the Board probably would

19 not hold any kind of mandatory hearing on the safety

20 side until after the final FSBR has been issued in

21 February. So that's something we would wait on and

22 potentially also allow a period for any contentions to

23 be filed relative to that FSER before we went into any

24 kind of mandatory hearing.

25 MR. BLANTON: Your Honor, this is Stan
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1 Blanton, it was not my intention to suggest that we

2 would actually get to the evidentiary hearing before

3 the issuance of the final SER, just that we could

4 maybe start some of the process.

5 CHAIRMAN BOLLWERK: All right.

6 MR. MOULDING: This is Patrick Moulding

7 for the staff, If I may briefly comment on that. The

8 staff does view the FSER in February as being the

9 final staff review document and what goes to the ACRS,

10 the special review is not complete until it takes into

11 account any issues that the ACRS would raise and bring

12 to the staff's attention, so we view that as a pretty

13 important input into the staff's review process. So

14 I don't think that is inconsistent with what Mr.

15 Blanton just said about the evidentiary hearing and

16 the Board's review of the adequacy of the statutory

17 review being based on the February document, but I

18 just wanted to reiterate that.

19 CHAIRMAN BOLLWERK: All right.

20 JUDGE TRIKOUROS: This is Judge Trikouros.

21 As part of the mandatory hearing and as was done in

22 the past, the Board might use that November version as

23 a starting point to start generating any questions or

24 identifying any issues associated with the mandatory

25 hearing and then subsequently follow up with the
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1 review of the ACRS comments and the ACRS review. Is

2 that a problem for the staff?

3- MR. MOULDING: This is Patrick Moulding

4 for the staff. I think we understand that approach.

5 I guess all I would reiterate is that it's never clear

6 what issue the ACRS may consider important and

7 identify for the staff so while obviously it isn't

8 expected significant changes, it's really a matter of

9 what the ACRS brings to the staff's attention. So

10 it's appropriate for the Board to look at that

11 document and I guess begin identifying issues that

12 might be of concern. It is all contingent on what

13 issues the ACRS may raise.

14 JUDGE TRIKOUROS: When you say it is

15 contingent, what do you mean "it is contingent"? The

16 final staff position?

17 MR. MOULDING: Yes, Your Honor, right.

18 The contents of the final FSER issued in February

19 would incorporate any comments or attempts to address

20 any comments that the ACRS has raised. So there may

21 well be differences between the November document and

22 the February document and so that should be kept in

23 mind.

24 JUDGE TRIKOUROS: Right, but you wouldn't

25 have an objection to the Board beginning their formal
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1 process on the November version?

2 MR. MOULDING: No, I guess we would have

3 no objection, Your Honor.

4 JUDGE TRIKOUROS: All right, thank you.

5 CHAIRMAN BOLLWERK: All right, this is

6 Judge Bollwerk.

7 Judge Jackson, I am not trying to leave

8 you out. Is there anything you'd like to say at this

9 point?

10 JUDGE JACKSON: This is Judge Jackson.

11 This discussion has covered all the questions I had on

12 my list.

13 CHAIRMAN BOLLWERK: All right. Let me

14 then go back to each of the parties and see if there's

15 anything else at this point you think the Board needs

16 to be considering in terms of the schedule or anything

17 else and let me start with Southern.

18 MR. BLANTON: Nothing further from us,

19 Your Honor.

20 CHAIRMAN BOLLWERK: Anything from the

21 staff?

22 MR. MOULDING: Nothing further from the

23 staff, Your Honor.

24 CHAIRMAN BOLLWERK: And Mr. Sanders,

25 anything relative to the Intervenors?
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1 MR. SANDERS: No.

2 CHAIRMAN BOLLWERK: All right then.

3 Judge Trikouros, anything else?

4 JUDGE TRIKOUROS: No. I'm satisfied,

5 thank you.

6 CHAIRMAN BOLLWERK: Judge Jackson?

7 JUDGE JACKSON: No.

8 CHAIRMAN BOLLWERK: All right then, well

9 on behalf of the Board I thank all of you for making

10 yourselves available this morning and we will issue

11 another general schedule. We'll revise it again and

12 reissue it probably, certainly by the end of next week

13 and hopefully a little bit earlier than that. Take a

14 look at it and we appreciate any comments you have on

15 it. Once you receive that, and we need to have

16 another pre-hearing conference, we can certainly do

17 that and we'll move forward from there.

18 At this point, if there's nothing else

19 from anyone, hearing nothing, then I guess we stand

20 adjourned. Thank you very much.

21 (Whereupon, at 10:37 a.m., the pre-hearing

22 conference was concluded.)

23

24

25
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